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ORWELL IN 1984 

by John Atkins 

(John Atkins knew George Orwell personally and wrote one of the earliest 

books on him?Orwell, 1954. The following note from Atkins explains the 

extrapolative nature of his essay: "Now, writing a few months before the 

'off, 
' 
I feel entitled to do what racing correspondents do habitually: con 

sider form. On form, where would Orwell stand in respect to the public is 

sues of 1983, 1984, if he were still alive?") 

1 doubt if any writer at any time has annexed a year so firmly and con 

vincingly for himself as George Orwell. Except for him, 1984 would be no 

more significant than 1974 or any other year you can think of. In Orwellian 

terms, 1984 means menace; it stands for the triumph of Totalitarianism?a 

useful word with which Orwell familiarized us, preferring it to either Com 

munism or Fascism because it covered both. 

Orwell himself stood for Socialism?but immediately we are involved in 

semantic confusion. For is not Communism a brand of Socialism? Many 
use the terms interchangeably. One of the most essential ingredients of So 

cialism for Orwell was democracy. Was he therefore?and more important 

ly, from my point of view in this paper, would he have been today?a Social 

Democrat? But what is Social Democracy? The inner meaning of democ 

racy, without being too fastidious, is relatively clear. But sociall Does it 

mean Socialist? Might not the term Democratic Socialism be more exact? 

There seems to be little agreement on the point. To add to the confusion, 
the first Marxist party in Orwell's homeland, Great Britain (although he 

would probably have used the more limited term England) was Hyndman's 
Social Democratic Federation. Most of us, including Orwell, roughly identi 

fied Marxism with Communism, and in his day this meant the Soviet variety 

(there are many others and they seem to spawn annually). But Communism, 



ORWELL IN 1984 35 

except in its curious Newspeak understanding of the term, is not democrat 

ic. Some of the bitterest in-fighting in the history of Socialism and its deriv 

atives has been between the Communists and the Social Democrats. The 

polemical warfare of Lenin and Kautsky was merely one campaign in a con 

tinuing conflict.1 
We know, from his many biographers and commentators, that until 

Orwell went to Wigan he had only the haziest idea of Socialist theory. 
Richard Rees said that he spent more than three years trying, unsuccess 

fully, to convert his friend to Socialism. When the conversion finally came, 
it was the result of intense feeling (disgust mingled with outrage), not of 

doctrinaire theory: it has been compared to Paul's experience on the road 

to Damascus, but was less mystical. In fact, it was an extremely worldly 
event, one which might well have been anticipated by anyone knowing Or 

well's character: human suffering and injustice moved him on a scale that 

could not be matched by argument. In fact, he was probably more im 

pressed by the humane Socialism of his brother-in-law, Laurence 

O'Shaughnessy (who was a doctor, a man whose professional oath obliged 
him to combat suffering) than by Rees' well-meaning abstractions. 

During the period between the Wars it was common practice for British 

Socialists, even of the democratic variety, to ignore the totalitarian blem 

ishes of the Soviet Union, on the grounds that the system was Socialist, even 

if imperfect. Few considered the possibility that the imperfections may have 
more than outweighed the good qualities. By chance Orwell met committed 

Socialists who had their doubts. In Paris he met and even stayed with his 
Aunt Nellie's lover, Eugene Adam, an Esperantist who believed passion 
ately in the hope of world peace. According to Bernard Crick, Adam began 
as a Communist but became a Democratic Socialist after visiting Moscow. 
It seems likely that he spoke in terms similar to Orwell's. Orwell encoun 

tered the same disillusionment on the part of Myfanwy Westrope at the 

Bookshop, again as a result of a visit to Russia. Mrs. Westrope stressed that 
her disappointment was with the Soviet Union, and not with Socialism. Or 

well was undoubtedly impressed by the reactions of such humane and sin 
cere people. 

What, then, are the qualities of traditional Socialism (or English Social 

ism, as some of us like to call it) that attracted Orwell? Crick lists them in 
his biography as egalitarian, non-Marxist (which means partly non-system 
atic and partly non-biblical), moralist, craft-conscious (not class-con 

scious); and deeply concerned with the balance between "town and coun 

try." In other words, English Socialism was not specially designed for the 
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urban proletariat, like Marxism. To be more precise, it was not "specially 
designed" at all. It grew. It was organic. Later readers of Orwell did not al 

ways get the point. Animal Farm, for instance, was treated as an attack on 

Socialism. It was nothing of the kind. It was an attack on Totalitarianism, 
with the Soviet variety used as a model. Readers of Tribune understood 

this. Others, including many overseas readers, often did not.2 

Orwell never gave us an analytical account of his Socialist beliefs. This 

would in fact be a negation of traditional Socialism. Marxism is rejected 

partly because it is Mosaic in form; English Socialism resembles a New 

Testament, made of bits and pieces, insights and conclusions, derived from 
a series of writers ranging from essayists to active politicians, and including 
names such as Robert Owen and William Morris, R. H. Tawney and 
E. F. M. Durbin?and now including Orwell himself. There is no compre 

hensively systematic account we can turn to. Systematic beliefs must be ac 

cepted as they stand, but Orwell's essays are starting points, always provid 

ing a stimulus for thought. They are the man speaking to us, not command 
ments engraved on stone. He distrusted "progressives"?who, in any case, 

are usually self-proclaimed.3 

Of Orwell's many essays, "Lear, Tolstoy and the Fool" seems particular 

ly relevant today, during the disarmament controversy. Shakespeare's as 

sumption, says Orwell, is that if you make yourself powerless you invite at 

tack. This does not mean that everyone will attack you, but someone will. 

Tolstoy could not accept this and so adopted a bullying tone. "Creeds like 

pacifism and anarchism," wrote Orwell, "which seem on the surface to im 

ply a complete renunciation of power, rather encourage this habit of mind. 

For if you have embraced a creed which appears to be free from the ordi 

nary dirtiness of politics?a creed from which you cannot expect to draw 

any material advantage?surely that proves that you are in the right?" I se 

lect this one example of an Orwellian statement that has a timeless quality 
about it, for it is as apt today as it was when he wrote it. Are not the unilat 

eralists absolutely right, because their line is absolutely moral? And there 

fore, are not the rest of us either shockingly stupid or disgustingly immoral? 

In 1983 a new political party, the Social Democratic Party, contested a 

General Election in Britain. Would Orwell have supported it? Its name 

would have encouraged him but he was too wise a bird to be taken in by 
such simplicities. He would have wanted to know who these new Social 

Democrats were. They were for the most part Labour Party members who 

could no longer accept the activities of the Left. They were naturally dis 
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missed as renegades, even concealed Tories, by the simon-pure Marxists. 

This brings to mind Orwell's view of Swift: "Politically, Swift was one of 
those people who are driven into a sort of perverse Toryism by the follies of 

the progressive party of the moment." (See "Politics vs. Literature: an 

Examination of Gulliver's Travels"). 

Always in discussing Socialism we are bedevilled by the absence of firm 

definition. That words should have exact meanings (in public discussion, 
that is?the rules are different for poetry) and should be used meaningfully 

was central to Orwell's thought. The meaning of Fascism is another exam 

ple. Most Socialists between the Wars regarded Fascism as "advanced 

capitalism," even the last resort of capitalism. This view still persists in 
some quarters, especially among what are now called Left Wingers, who in 

creasingly refer to Mrs. Thatcher's government as Fascist. But if the word is 
to have meaning, how can it describe at one and the same time Mussolini's 

single-party, socialist-bashing, castor-oil republic and a system where four 
main parties send representatives to Parliament, where views of every possi 
ble complexion are openly expressed, and Habeas Corpus still applies? Or 
well saw Fascism as a grim perversion of Socialism?as was Communism. 
Fascism for him was a genuine mass movement, with an elitist philosophy 
and a popular appeal. Orwell was not alone. Borkenau, Silone, and Koest 
ler also recognised the features both of style and method common to Fas 
cism and Stalinism. This is why they preferred the term Totalitarianism to 
cover all such monsters. 

Orwell was greatly impressed by James Burnham's theory of Managerial 
ism. "Second Thoughts on James Burnham," the original title of the essay, 

with its hint of re-thinking, gives a concentrated account of an emerging po 
litical system. It should be read in conjunction with 1984. Burnham illus 
trated how the Russophile intelligentsia in Western Europe and North 

America were doing their best to destroy the old egalitarian version of So 
cialism and replace it by a hierarchical society. Burnham had the honesty to 

say that Socialism was not coming; the others asserted that Socialism would 
come inevitably, but meanwhile they had given the word Socialism a new 

meaning which made nonsense of the old one. These people thought only of 

power?people power, they might think it, but in Orwell's view they ap 

proached the social problem from a completely wrong angle. The hallmark 
of Socialism should be freedom from interference. If power was empha 
sized, then interference became the major pillar of the new structure. Of 

course, it would be beautifully described: it would be strong; there would 
be a handsome capital, a firm base, an attractive shaft. It would also pre 
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vent free movement. One of Orwell's most explicit accounts (though brief) 
of what was wrong with the power-complex of the Soviet system was to be 

found in his Preface to the Ukrainian edition of Animal Farm. As usual, he 

had not only to attack the injustice of the Soviet system but in addition he 

had to explain that it was not Socialist. So long as the general public be 

lieved that the USSR was a Socialist state, an absolutely unjustified view of 

Socialism would become widespread. Today, in 1984, the situation is even 

worse than it was in Orwell's lifetime. The media have on the whole con 

stantly referred to the totalitarian regimes of Eastern Europe as Socialist. It 

is no surprise if the greater part of the general public, largely uninformed 

and naive about political matters, follow suit. 

If we wish to compress Orwell's views into a single proposition (admitted 

ly, a very risky procedure, but probably necessary in a world where slogans 

rule) it could be this: Theoretical Socialism has failed; or, alternatively, So 

cialism cannot usefully be theoreticized. (Not, please note, theorized, a dif 

ferent matter altogether.) In an article entitled "Our Own Have Nots" 

(Time and Tide, 27 Nov. 1937) Orwell wrote that he wished to overcome 

"the tragic failure of theoretical Socialism, to make contact with the nor 

mal working classes." He saw the "normal working" people as likely to re 

spond to human warmth, sympathy and understanding but to be quite un 

moved by such remote notions as dictatorship of the proletariat or econom 

ic determinism. He would not have been surprised by the way in which a 

Marxist government has been making contact with the normal working 
classes in Gdansk, Warsaw, and Nova Huta. 

Any good novel contains minor touches which help create the tone the 

author wishes to establish. Flaubert was the past master in this regard, and 

Graham Greene is the prime modern example. One reason why Animal 

Farm has such a powerful subliminal effect on the reader lies in its use of 

this method. At the first meeting of the animals, Boxer and Clover enter 

very slowly and set down "their vast hairy hoofs with great care lest there 

should be some small animal concealed in the straw." A brood of duck 

lings, having lost their mother, come in, looking for a place where they will 

not be trodden on. "Clover made a sort of wall round them with her great 

foreleg, and the ducklings nestled down inside it and promptly fell asleep." 
These horses represent great physical power in the animal world, but they 
use their strength and size for the protection of the small and weak, in great 
contrast to those who attain power only to abuse it. If Orwell were with us 

today he could look around and distinguish, with little difficulty, those who 

would uncaringly, even deliberately, tread on ducklings to further their 
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aims. They would excuse the act, if they thought any excuse were needed, by 
the use of incantation: one of the magic key-phrases would be inner contra 

diction. Orwell would look first at the powerful trade unions. 

Among his novels, Coming Up For Air is the most self-revealing. There is 
no doubt that the views expressed by George Bowling are basically those of 

Orwell, but they have been coarsened and simplified to fit the character. It 

may surprise new readers to find that Orwell, despite his reputation for in 

tense sympathy for, even a desire for identification with, the working class 

should in fact express his main pity for the struggling lower middle class. 

(Marxist theory would have forbidden this.) "The prole suffers physically, 
but he's a free man when he isn't working. But in every one of those little 

stucco boxes there's some poor bastard who's never free except when he's 

fast asleep and dreaming that he's got the boss down the bottom of a well 

and is bunging lumps of coal at him." And again: 
We're all respectable householders?that's to say Tories, yes?men and bum 

suckers. Daren't kill the goose that lays the gilded eggs! And the fact that ac 

tually we aren't householders, that we're all in the middle of paying for our 

houses and eaten up with the ghastly fear that something might happen before 

we've made the last payment, merely increases the effect. We're all bought, 

and what's more we're bought with our own money. Everyone of those poor 

downtrodden bastards, sweating his guts out to pay twice the proper price for 

a brick doll's house that's called Belle Vue because there's no view and the 

bell doesn't ring?everyone of those poor suckers would die on the field of 

battle to save his country from Bolshevism. 

So would Orwell. And it is interesting to note that forty-odd years later this 

class has increased numerically to become a clear majority. They are still 

governed by their mortgages, overdrafts, and inflation. 

It was the modern way of life Orwell loathed, a way not really challenged 
by Marxism. Marxism simply wishes to make it more efficient. (As D. H. 
Lawrence once wrote, Marxism and Capitalism resemble a racing car and 
an express train each trying to reach the same destination before the other.) 
Orwell's rebellion grew out of revulsion; it was cultural, not political. He 

distrusted so many of his apparent "Socialist" colleagues because they 

promised improvements which bore no relationship to their methods. His 

picture of the contemporary world ("everything slick and streamlined, 

everything made out of something else. Celluloid, rubber, chromium-steel 

everywhere, arc lamps blazing all night, glass roofs over your head, radios 
all playing the same tune, no vegetation left, everything cemented 
over. . . .") would flourish equally well under Marxism-Leninism as under 

Toryism. 
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In Coming Up For Air, Bowling's mind is full of traditional images and 
emotions. The style of the novel harmonizes with the values expressed. 

Oddity of character and nostalgic description are the main strands; it is 
closer to the work of Wells' than to that of any other novelist. Despite the 
hatred expressed for the world around him, it is really written out of love 
rather than dismay or disapproval or contempt. Love for a lost world is the 

quality that remains in the reader's mind once the book has been put down. 
This is a vital point in understanding Orwell: he is a Socialist whose better 
world is not an unknown Utopia but a reversion to a loved but unsatisfac 

tory world which would be purged of injustice. It was not in his competence 
to say how this should be done. He only knew it should be done and he be 
lieved it could be done. He was convinced that he knew how it should not be 

done. But in 1900 Bowling had been breathing "real air"; and he wonders 
about it?"Is it gone for ever? I'm not certain. But I tell you it was a good 
world to live in. I belong to it. So do you." These are the last words of 
Part I. Part II is largely a celebration of that beautiful bygone, if not quite 
forsaken, world. 

Bowling's parents had no idea of what was to come. (Bowling-Orwell 

guessed at 1984.) The old people's condition was by no means admirable yet 
it seemed to breed contentment. Orwell's point was that bad legs, stewed 

tea, endlessly buzzing flies and trashy women's magazines were nevertheless 

preferable to the five a.m. knock on the door and all that it implied. What 

could be more important than contentment in a life-span of seventy years? 
Towards the end of their lives his (Bowling's) parents "were a bit shaken, 
and sometimes a little dispirited. But at least they never lived to know that 

everything they had believed in was just so much junk. They lived at the end 

of an epoch, when everything was dissolving into a sort of ghastly flux, and 

they didn't know it. They thought it was eternity. You couldn't blame them. 

That was what it felt like." These words are from Coming Up For Air, but 

they sound as if they were written in the year 1984. 

The future was being designed by those who had definite opinions and 

would do anything to realize them. Ordinary people, those who "don't 

want to go around smashing faces with spanners," did not count in practi 
cal politics. Porteous, the retired schoolmaster, is an example. Some people 
no longer think. "They can't defend themselves against what's coming to 

them because they can't see it, even when it's under their noses." Orwell re 

fused to be carried away by a formula, which included the idea that the 

bourgeoisie think only of their own interests. In class terms this was true; in 

individual terms it was nonsense. Bowling encounters Sir Joseph Cheam 

and is astonished when the powerful capitalist tries to help him. "This im 
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portant old bloke, who was probably worth at least half a million, was ac 

tually taking thought on my behalf, I'd deflected him from his path and 
wasted at least three minutes of his time. ..." This is the kind of observa 

tion no apparat-political type would ever make. Dogmas are layers which 
coat over decency; the decency is there and if you do not recognize it you 
cease to understand people. Certainly the abiding weakness of Marxism has 

been proved to be psychological. 
Orwell's writings are permeated by concessions to the "class enemy." 

The best-known of his essays, "Shooting an Elephant," confesses that "I 

did not even know that the British Empire is dying, still less did I know that 

it is a great deal better than the younger empires that are going to supplant 
it." In "Riding Down From Bangor" he writes of the society that produced 

Helen 's Babies and Little Women : "It is hard not to feel that it was a better 
kind of society than that which arose from the sudden industrialization of 
the later part of the century." 

What comes out of all this? If we are to give a name to Orwell's politics it 
would be the politics of despair. The dominant tone is pessimism. The early 
Socialists did not despair because they had their Socialism to feed their 

hope. Orwell's despair was based on the knowledge that much of this "So 
cialism" had in practice become debased and corrupted. Happiness of the 

people had been replaced by victory of a system?a system no longer crit 

ically examined by those that support it. There was no way back. "The old 
life's finished, and to go about looking for it is just waste of time," says 

Bowling. He doesn't expect others to follow his train of thought. It is a sad 
conclusion. Among Orwell's friends, Koestler lost his faith altogether. To 

day, in 1984, a few Orwellians have broken away from the Labour Party in 
a desperate attempt to refloat the old values. They have invoked the pre 
cious word democratic and they have qualified it with social. The words are 

right, but is the faith that moves mountains still there? 

In one respect I think Orwell was mistaken. (His honesty and concern for 

people can never be questioned.) 1984 is unrealistically pessimistic. If we 

look at the world around us we may agree that his vision has already been 
realized: we are at the mercy of super-powers who play war-games with 
other people. But Orwell's picture of a dreary though apparently satisfied 

proletariat is false. He imagined that groups in public houses singing up 
dated versions of Knees Up Mother Brown and Down at the Old Bull and 

Bush, all contentedly supping Victory Gin, would be the social norm. The 

bosses, from Big Brother downwards, would use fear and oppression to 
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maintain their power. But this will not happen and is not happening. The 

modern British worker wants a "new second-hand" Ford Cortina. Once he 

gets it, he's happy. Add to this holidays in Benidorm or the Costa Brava, 
and he feels he is in a Workers' Paradise that makes the Soviet version dull 

and insipid. This life represents the kind of synthetic texture that Orwell ab 

horred, but it is winning. Pessimism is justified, but a different kind of pes 
simism from Orwell's. (There is, of course, another option: atomization.) 

There is absolutely no point in governing through pain when it is so much 

easier and less stressful to govern through pleasure. Ultimately, Brave New 

World is a more accurate picture of a predictable future than 1984. 

Huxley's mistake was to project his vision six hundred years into the future, 
thus turning it into a fairy tale. 

There is little point in attempting to guess how Orwell would have voted 

in 1983, or what he would advocate in an actual 1984. But he was a man we 

admired, whose opinion was welcomed and respected, and it would bring 

political comfort to be able to say: He would have said or done thus or thus 

if he were still alive. One thing we do know. He would have resisted mere 

theory and recipes that remind us of Eastern Europe (e.g., two hundred 
more nationalized companies, subservient trade unions, a nationalized 

press). He would have urged policies that give the individual the feeling that 

he is being considered. He did not know the exact, mathematical answers 

any more than anyone else but he did know that progress must be piece 
meal. If something goes wrong, it can be put right without too much dam 

age. When something goes wrong with a centralized plan, however, the 

whole world will know about it. Like ripples in a pool, the process cannot 

be limited. Or to change the metaphor, cut through one beam and the house 

will fall down. 

NOTES 

1 Karl Kautsky became leader of the Social Democratic Party; and his Erfurt Pro 

gramme, 1891, committed the party to an evolutionary form of Marxism. It was 

this approach that roused Lenin's antagonism. After the Russian Revolution 

Kautsky opposed violent measures and minority socialist dictatorships. It is 

clear from this that Marxism is not considered necessarily undemocratic by its 

varied disciples. (For a full treatment of this point see Marxism and Democracy, 

by Lucien Laurat.) An attempt to clear up the confusion may be made by calling 

the two approaches scientific and traditional. Another snare to avoid is use of 

the word Utopian. Marxists have called Social Democratic politics Utopian. 

Traditional Socialists regard "biblical" Socialism (Marxism) as Utopian. There 

is no end to all this! 
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2 There is no end to the confusion one has to contend with in writing about Social 

ism. In Orwell's Tribune days Left meant Socialism. Communism was an ex 

treme expression of the Left. Today the Left means Communism, although it is 

frequently disguised as Bennism, Scargillism, Militant Tendency, Revolutionary 

Socialism, etc. Both Attlee and Bevan were Left. Today Benn is Left, Hattersley 

is not. 

3 The same with intellectuals. It is only intellectuals who call each other intellec 

tuals. 
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